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Group Benefits Strategies (GBS)
Board Chair Marc Waldman called the Board meeting to order at 10:10 AM.
Approval of the minutes of the February 17, 2017 meeting:

John Senchyshyn moved to approve the minutes of the February 17, 2017 meeting.
Dan Morgado seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a unanimous vote.
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer, Ruth Hohenschau, distributed and reviewed the Treasurer’s report through April 30, 2017 (unaudited figures).  She said the Fund Balance was $3,210,753 on April 30th.  She reported an overall decrease of $3.025M in the Fund Balance since June 30, 2016.  Ms. Hohenschau said that the Total Claims and Premiums net of reimbursements was $93.8 million at the end of April.  

Ms. Hohenschau said she appreciated employers paying on the 1st of the month.  She said that audit and legal expenses have increased.


Ms. Cormier noted that the Transitional Reinsurance Program (TRP) fees will no longer be charged and said last year’s TRP fee was about $287K.


Dan Morgado made a motion to accept the Treasurer’s report.

Jim Kern seconded the motion.  The motion passed by unanimous vote. 

Abacus Reports:
Linda Loiselle reviewed the My Medication Advisor® (MMA) report of utilization and savings for January through March 2017. She said total net savings were $152,124 and said estimated employee savings from waived copays were $12,816.  She said that there were no speciality medication purchases in the three-month period.

Ms. Loiselle reviewed the Diabetes Care Rewards Program report for the first quarter of 2017.  She said that 42% of diabetics enrolled in the program and that 52% of those enrolled were compliant with the program’s care requirements.  She said both of these figures exceeded the program goals.
GBS Reports:

Funding Rate Analysis (FRA) – Carol Cormier reviewed the FRA with data through March 2017. She said the expense-to-funding ratio across all plans on a paid claims basis was 102.5% with a shortfall of funding of $1.94 million. She said the shortfall for the Harvard Pilgrim HMO plans was $2.5 million.  She said the report included $1.22 million in reinsurance reimbursements from the FY16 policy period.

Reinsurance reports - Karen Carpenter reviewed the FY16 policy period excess claims report.  She said there were eleven claimants exceeding the $300K specific deductible with total claims of $4,922,765.  She said that WSHG has received $1,573,486 in reinsurance reimbursements with $49,279 still due to the Group. She reviewed the report of claims between and 50% and 100% of the deductible.
Ms. Carpenter reviewed the FY17 policy period reinsurance report and said that as of the last update six claims had incurred $2,923,878 in claims over $300K and that no reimbursements have been received.  She said the Group is owed $1,123,878.

Ms. Cormier said that the reinsurance premiums through the MMRA for FY18 are expected to increase not more than 8-8.5%.
Wellness Committee Report:

Michele Craemer, Wellness Consultant, distributed and reviewed her report on the WSHG wellness programs and participation in the wellness programs, including the Spring Challenges:  Spring into Action and Fit & Fierce.  She talked about the Spring Health Fairs and an upcoming summer program on nutrition.  She said the Wellness Committee will hold its annual planning meeting on July 27th.
Alternative Prescription Drug Purchasing Programs:

Marc Waldman said that the Steering Committee put its recommendation regarding services provider for the program on hold.  He said the Committee heard from Abacus/PBS at the Steering Committee meeting today and will invite CanaRx to make a presentation at a meeting on June 1st in Natick.
Mr. Waldman said that the Steering Committee is recommending adding Fallon to the alternative Rx purchasing programs.

Dan Morgado moved to add Fallon to the international prescription drug purchasing program effective July 1, 2017.
John Senchyshyn seconded the motion.  The motion passed by unanimous vote.
Town of Sherborn issue:
Marc Waldman updated the Board on Town of Sherborn’s response to the WSHG’s request for payment of the Town’s withdrawal obligation.  He said that the Town has refused to pay the one month of run-out claims as required by the Joint Purchase Agreement.  He said that he, Carol Cormier and Attorney Leo Peloquin will meet with the Town’s legal counsel, Darren Klein of KP Law, later today.  Mr. Waldman said he would advise the Board of the status of negotations at the next meeting.
High Deductible Health Plans (HDHPs) with HSAs:
Vote on adding preventive drug lists that are not subject to the deductible –

Marc Waldman and Carol Cormier talked about features of the new HDHPs.

Carol Cormier said she is recommending that the WSHG add preventive drug lists to the HDHPs.  She said medications on the lists would not be subject to the deductible but would be subject to the prescription drug co-pays.  She said she thinks it would not be wise to create financial obstacles to members to receive needed preventive medications.
Bill Hickey, Harvard Pilgrim, said that the cost impact of adding the preventive drug lists will be minimal.  He said most private sector companies that offer HDHPs have preventive drug lists.

Erin Hayes, Tufts Health Plan, said that for Tufts is it standard procedure to add the preventive med list to HDHPs.

Carol Cormier said that the BCBS HDHP proposal included the preventive drug list.

Jim Kern said he wants to increase participation in the HDHPs and so favors this addition.

Dan Morgado said that the Steering Committee discussed this at the last meeting and recommends adding the preventive drug lists.

Martha White motioned to adopt the Steering Committee recommendation to add the preventive drug lists to the HDHPs.

Jim Kern seconded the motion.  The motion passed by unanimous vote.

Employer contributions to HSAs – Carol Cormier said that WSHG voted that participating employers may contribute up to 50% of the deductible to employees’ HSAs.  She said employers are not required by law to contribute to HSAs, and so there is no requirement to contribute to HSAs owned by early retirees.  She said that employers may treat retirees and active employees differently on this matter.  She said that employers may choose to pro-rate HSA contributions for new employees who come on board at times other than the health plan anniversary date.

Marc Waldman said he wants to set up HDHP/HSA education classes for employers now and for employees later.  He said he would like to schedule an education session for employers, i.e. senior managers, managers, benefits people, etc. after the June 1st Steering Committee meeting.

Miriam Johnson said that Town of Dedham used NFP consultants for their HSA/HDHP presentations, and she said they did a nice job.

Carol Cormier said that the health plans did the education sessions for employers and employees for Cape Cod Municipal Health Group (CCMHG), and she said those went very well.  She said that union representatives were also regularly attending the CCMHG Steering Committee meetings at which the HDHPs and HSAs were discussed over a long period of time.  She said she thought the union involvement was helpful.
It was agreed that Ms. Johnson would contact NFP regarding a presentation on HSA-qualified High Deductible Health Plans (HDHPs).

Mary Bousquet asked to add information on the benchmark plans as well.

Health Plan Reports:
Erin Hayes, Tufts Health Plan, said Tufts is moving to a new provider risk/quality arrangement and that if providers are not doing well relative to standards, there will be financial penalties.

There were no other reports.

Other Business:

There was no other business.


Dan Morgado move to adjourn the meeting.

Martha White seconded the motion.  The motion passed by unanimous vote.

Chair Marc Waldman adjourned the meeting at 11:22 AM.

Prepared by Carol Cormier
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